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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of October 25, 2007

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Hunter called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:
Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Lentz, Maturo, and Chairman Hunter


Staff Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Senior Planner Tune, Associate Planner Johnson, City Attorney Toppel, Special Counsel Leiter
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Commissioner Lentz moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini and unanimously approved.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Terry O’Connell thanked the Planning Commission for its thoughtful consideration of the project at 325 Valley Drive at the last meeting.  She said that requiring additional environmental study of the project shows the Commission is acting in good faith to protect Brisbane.


Ms. O’Connell noted that, as Community Development Director Prince had said at the earlier meeting, the appropriate procedure would be to deal with environmental issues first, and to continue the matter if the Commission has any environmental concerns.  She recommended that the Commission insist on having up-to-date and complete information before making decisions.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of written documents pertaining to the next item on the agenda.

OLD BUSINESS


1.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  South of Guadalupe Canyon Parkway between Carter Street and Mission Blue Drive; Addendum (2007) to the 1982 Certified Final Environmental Impact Report (SCH #81070717) for the Northeast Ridge and modifications to the 1989 Unit II Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits, as Vesting Tentative Map VTM-1-06; Planned Development Permit PD-1-06, Design Permit DP-3-06 and Grading Permit EX-1-06; Brookfield Northeast Homes Bay Area, Inc. (Brookfield Homes), applicant/owner; APN 005-510-020, -030, and -040 (Out of Order)


Commissioner Maturo recused herself from the discussion or voting on this item and departed from the dais.


Chairman Hunter noted that the Commission has been dealing with this matter for several meetings.  He said that since the public hearing was closed, and the Commission received some written material on this item.  He encouraged the Commission to discuss the application and the input received and then make a recommendation to the City Council.


Commissioner Hawawini asked the City Attorney about the legal implications of denying the application.  City Attorney Toppel clarified that the Commission’s role is to recommend action, and the final decision will be up to the City Council.  He said that if the City Council rejects the application for this modification, the developer may proceed according to the original 1989 approvals.  He added that the developer can also go to court.


Commissioner Hawawini asked about the status of Thomas Reid Associates.  City Attorney Toppel said he understood that the County had taken over responsibility for managing the Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) and was planning to solicit bids for a new manager.


Commissioner Hawawini questioned the validity of the 1982 studies done by Thomas Reid.  Special Counsel Leiter reported that the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service submitted all of Thomas Reid’s studies to six different firms for peer review, and the results of the peer review did not change the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service’s determinations regarding this matter.  She added that she lacked expertise to comment on whether the studies done by Thomas Reid were flawed or inadequate in any way.


Chairman Hunter observed that members of the public will have a chance to comment on this matter again when it comes to the City Council for a final decision.


Commissioner Jameel noted that there were numerous comments and questions about the adequacy of the environmental impact report (EIR).  He asked how a current traffic study would differ from the analysis already done.


Judith Malamut, LSA Associates, stated that LSA, as the City’s consultant, did a traffic study on the change resulting from the modification compared to the traffic conditions in 1989.  City Attorney Toppel emphasized that this was a modification, not a new project, so the analysis would not be the same as that for a new project.  



Community Development Director Prince commented that the question called for speculation.  He contrasted the size of the original 1982 project with the 1989 approvals and the 2007 modification.  He pointed out that the original EIR was based on a 1,250-unit project, which is 60 percent larger than the current project.   Community Development Director Prince noted that staff believes this project meets the criteria for an EIR addendum, in which case CEQA prohibits the lead agency from doing an additional environmental review. 


City Attorney Toppel stated that there was a traffic analysis for the larger project in the EIR, and a number of mitigation measures were identified, including some public improvements.  He advised that all the improvements have been completed as part of Phase I.


Chairman Hunter asked about the relative square footage of the original project compared to the current proposal.  Special Counsel Leiter said the 71 currently proposed single-family units comprise 209,000 square feet, compared with 203,000 square feet in 1989.  She added that she had not calculated the area of the 108 townhomes that were originally approved.


Community Development Director Prince said the type of units and number of trips, not square footage, is used to estimate traffic impacts.  He noted that multi-family units typically generate 6 to 8 vehicle trips per day, while single-family homes generate about 10.  


Commissioner Jameel asked how the traffic impacts of this project would be assessed and whether the impacts were likely to be significant.  Special Counsel Leiter drew attention to a graph showing levels of service (LOS) at specific intersections during the morning and evening commute hours.  She said the graph shows the effectiveness of the traffic improvements and helps provide an estimate of what to expect.  She noted that Bayshore Boulevard and Guadalupe Canyon Parkway would go from LOS “B” to LOS “C,” but other intersections would not change.


Special Counsel Leiter commented that Brisbane used to look at traffic impacts on a project-by-project basis, but the current practice is to use the build-out in the General Plan to assess future impacts.  Community Development Director Prince observed that build-out would be a worst-case scenario.  Ms. Malamut agreed that using General Plan build-out was a very conservative approach.


Ms. Malamut advised that the end result of traffic impacts from the 2007 modification would be practically the same as the impacts from the 1989 project.



Special Counsel Leiter added that significant improvements have been made to the intersections, including left-turn lanes and signalization, to ensure that the intersections could handle traffic from both Crocker Park and residential areas. 


Commissioner Jameel asked if the soil and geotechnical studies were still valid with respect to the area in which the 71 homes will be built.  Ms. Malamut said LSA was satisfied with the engineering reports and peer review.  She noted the City’s geotechnical consultant concluded there was sufficient analysis and adequate mitigation measures to address geological hazards.  Ms. Malamut indicated that site-specific drainage plans were also submitted and evaluated.  She added that the geotechnical consultant and City Engineer will have final approval before issuing grading permits.


Commissioner Jameel stated that his primary concern was making sure the addendum provided a proper level of environmental review.  He noted the responses from staff and the City’s consultant indicate that a new EIR would likely result in the same conclusions.


City Attorney Toppel observed that the issue is whether there are any new and more significant impacts that were not studied in the original EIR, and the answer is no with respect to every category.


Commissioner Lentz clarified that if the City denies the application, it would be rejecting the proposal for 28 new homes in place of 108 townhomes.  City Attorney Toppel confirmed that the developer would be able to proceed with the original development.  He noted that the original arrangement does not require the developer to contribute any additional funds to the HCP.  Community Development Director Prince noted that with the City’s approval of the vested tentative map in 1989, the Northeast Ridge developer received a legal right to build.


Commissioner Hawawini questioned the developer’s motivation for giving up its rights to build the original project.  Special Counsel Leiter noted that the HCP required the developer to try to reach agreement with the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, the County, and the City.  She said the developer probably concluded it would take less time and money to propose the modification than to litigate over the original approvals.


Commissioner Jameel commented that if the City rejects the revised project, the developer will probably not be able to build the original project because of the designation of the callippe as an endangered species, and litigation will probably ensue.  He asked if the developer would still be required to comply with the HCP and maintain the property.  City Attorney Toppel responded that if development does not occur, there would be no requirement for the developer to maintain habitat.  He pointed out that the City has drafted new conditions in addition to the original conditions that would be imposed if the addendum is approved.


Commissioner Jameel suggested adding a condition requiring the developer to consider a mixed-use development instead of all-residential.  He noted this approach is consistent with the new urbanism philosophy and the recommendations of expert planners.  Commissioner Jameel proposed specifying a mix of open space and open area as well.


Community Development Director Prince cautioned against trying to make substantial revisions to the nature of the project.  He said the environmental review for the project was based on residential uses, and mixed-use was not taken into consideration as part of that process.


Chairman Hunter pointed out that more is known now about the impacts of carbon emissions and global warming, and there may be new alternatives that were not analyzed in the original EIR.


Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to the citizens who attended the meetings on this project and provided input.  He recognized that this project will have a major impact on the community, and noted that the Commission’s recommendation to the City Council will have an influence on the outcome.  He said he viewed the Commission’s role as helping the community arrive at closure regarding how best to proceed. 


Commissioner Lentz observed that the effect of the project would be to replace 108 townhomes with 28 single-family houses, reduce a 20-acre development to about 10 acres, and provide an endowment and increased revenues for the HCP.  He noted that the Northeast Ridge development and its attendant conditions would provide additional financial resources for the HCP to combat invasive plants and to help reverse habitat deterioration.  He said that if the City denies the project, litigation is likely, and the City will miss out on obtaining funds for a gymnasium and habitat management activities.  Weighing the advantages and disadvantages, Commissioner Lentz concluded that the revised project would be better for Brisbane than the original project, and he advocated approving the addendum for that reason.


Commissioner Jameel said he would like to add a condition requiring design review because the architectural style and color schemes proposed for the project have changed.  He noted a design review process would allow additional input from members of the public and provide an opportunity to consider alternatives in terms of the architecture, street layout, lighting, landscaping, and green building.


Commissioner Jameel agreed with Commissioner Lentz that the benefits of the revised project outweigh the disadvantages, and he advocated approval with additional conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his appreciation to the Planning Commission for continuing this matter so he could be present when a decision was made.  He thanked the City staff, consultants, and members of the community for their time and effort reviewing the revised project.


Commissioner Hawawini reviewed the originally approved project compared with the current proposal.  He recognized that the developer was proposing a reduction in the number of units, but was shifting from lower-cost townhomes to expensive single-family homes.  He expressed concern about the impact of these changes on global warming and air quality.  He recommended requiring more units to be affordable.


Commissioner Hawawini said he was not satisfied that the original EIR adequately addressed geological issues and recommended a new study.  In addition, he noted, the environmental analysis should consider the endangered callippe butterfly.  He recommended keeping as many eucalyptus trees as possible to serve as a wind and visual buffer between the developed property and the habitat.


Commissioner Hawawini noted the Planning Commission would have no say regarding this project if the developer had not applied for a modification.  He suggested that if the Commission does recommend approval, conditions should be added requiring the developer to finish the frog pond and correct any building defects identified by current homeowners.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed his belief that there have been numerous changes and new information that justify a careful look at this project.  He recommended trying to arrive at a compromise to avoid litigation and satisfy the concerns of Brisbane residents.  He proposed setting strict conditions.  


Commissioner Hawawini observed that the question comes down to whether 28 single-family homes is preferable to 108 townhomes.  He said he was troubled that the revised project would provide fewer and less affordable homes than the original project.  He advocated thinking creatively and finding a way to address everyone’s concerns.


As an alternative, Commissioner Jameel suggested having the developer build 108 townhomes at the new location.


Community Development Director Prince noted that when the Commission recommended approval of 60 units three years ago, it recommended that the developer come back with something different from the 108 townhomes that were originally proposed.  He pointed out that elimination of the 108 townhomes is beneficial for the endangered butterflies and better for the environment.


Chairman Hunter expressed appreciation to staff and to members of the public for providing useful information to the Commission.  He commented that the fact that the callippe butterfly was listed as an endangered species indicates that conditions have gotten worse, even without additional development at the Northeast Ridge.  He said he was concerned about the proposed development imposing new obstacles to butterfly migration.  Chairman Hunter recognized that the developer was proposing a reduction in the number of housing units, but noted that more drastic reductions might be necessary.  He stated his opinion that the proposed reconfiguration does not adequately address the needs of the butterfly population to move around the site without adverse impacts.  Chairman Hunter recommended requiring the developer to rethink the project.


In terms of the project design, Chairman Hunter said he would prefer a development with a more unique character, but understood the developer’s constraints.  He noted that although developers like to grade to create a flat, level platform for building, contours that follow the natural topography would create less disturbance to the native vegetation and a more interesting visual appearance.  Chairman Hunter pointed out that even if the application is denied, the developer will still have to modify the original proposal because of the callippe’s designation as an endangered species.  


Chairman Hunter stated that for these reasons, he was not inclined to approve the application and proposed recommending that the City Council deny the proposal.  He suggested that the developer work with the City to create a solution that better meets the needs of the community.  He questioned the adequacy of the 25-year-old EIR in the light of new information about global warming and other environmental impacts.


Commissioner Lentz said he agreed with many of the points raised by fellow Commissioners and members of the public.  He noted that the project has been scaled back from 1,250 units to 579 units, a significant achievement for the community.  He added that he would like to see a more sustainable project, and he expressed hope that the City Council might arrive at a better compromise.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged the risk in denying the project, noting the City could be left with a less desirable result in the long run.  He said he was not comfortable with the project as presented, and would prefer to keep the options open and provide an opportunity for the developer to come up with something better. 


Commissioner Lentz pointed out that it was the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, not the City, that determined the 108 townhome units could not be built on Butterfly Hill.


Commissioner Jameel agreed, and noted that fear of litigation should not be the determining factor.  He noted the developer will probably not be able to proceed with the original project anyway.  


Commissioner Jameel recommended requiring design review as a way of giving the City more control over the project.  He recommended taking global warming into account and making the project more sustainable.  He expressed his opinion that the HCP had been mismanaged for years.   


Commissioner Hawawini moved to recommend that the City Council not approve the 2007 EIR addendum.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Hunter and approved, 3 - 1 (Commissioner Lentz opposed, Commissioner Maturo not participating in voting).


Commissioner Hawawini moved to recommend that the City Council not approve the modifications to the 1989 Vesting Tentative Map and associated permits.  The motion was seconded by Chairman Hunter and approved, 3 - 1 (Commissioner Lentz opposed, Commissioner Maturo not participating in voting). 


At 10:00 p.m., the Planning Commission took a short recess.  Chairman Hunter reconvened the meeting at 10:12 p.m.  Commissioner Maturo rejoined the proceedings.

2.
CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING:  852 Humboldt Road; Variance V-4-07, renewal of Variance V-1-05 for new house’s entry to exceed 20 ft. height limit within front 15 ft. of site, for stairwell turret to exceed 30 ft. height limit, and for garages (on Kings Road) to exceed 35 ft. height limit; Tim Garcia, applicant & owner; APN 007-442-170


Commissioner Jameel recused himself from participating in the discussion or voting on this matter, and he left the dais.


Senior Planner Tune said the Planning Commission previously approved a variance to allow a new downslope garage with access from Kings Road to exceed the applicable 35-foot height limit by 2½ feet.  The variance also allowed an enclosed entryway at street level to exceed the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property by 8½ feet, and a turret-topped stairwell connecting the garage to the level below to exceed the standard 30-foot height limit.  Senior Planner Tune reviewed the findings required to renew the variance.


Senior Planner Tune noted this lot is a steep, through lot with angled frontages on Humboldt and Kings Roads.  Given the size of the house, a 3-car garage with a 2-car driveway is proposed, consistent with the Commission’s recommended changes to the parking requirements.  Senior Planner Tune said that in order to comply with the City’s maximum 18-foot curb cut width, the three-car garage has to be set back far enough from the street to provide room to maneuver.  Because of the site’s 56 percent slope, the farther the garage is from the street above, the higher it would be from the grade below.  For the garage to fit the architectural design of the house and the size of the applicant’s trucks, it will have to exceed the 35-foot height limit.


Senior Planner Tune advised that the uphill neighbor across Kings Road submitted comments about the potential visual impact of the project.  He said staff determined the proposed garage would likely be no higher relative to the street than the garage of the existing house next door.


Senior Planner Tune noted the steep slope of the site results in most of the house being located below street level, which serves the intent of the 20-foot height limit within the front 15 feet of the property to reduce the visual impact of the development on the streetscape.  Without the variance, the applicant would not be able to provide an entryway visible from the street that would connect to and be the same height as the garage.


Senior Planner Tune said the applicant proposes a turret with a finial over the stairway from the entryway.  These architectural features follow the roofline of the garages, but because of the slope, they exceed the applicable 30-foot height limit.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the Planning Commission considered ten different alternatives over the course of five public hearings before concluding that the original design would be best.  He recommended conditional approval of the variance.


Commissioner Lentz noted the lot coverage proposed by the applicant is 40.5 percent, slightly more than the 40 percent limit.  Senior Planner Tune said the previously approved and currently recommended conditions of approval require that the project be revised to fit within the lot coverage limit.


Commissioner Maturo observed that Condition B addresses the wider side setbacks.  She noted the proposed variance will allow the garage to be the same height from the street as the garage next door, and she asked if the garage on the adjacent property complies with the City’s height requirements.  Senior Planner Tune replied that the neighbor had requested a variance, which the City Council denied, so the existing garage complies with the City’s height limit.


Commissioner Hawawini said he understood there were no provisions in the General Plan protecting private views.  Senior Planner Tune confirmed that understanding.  He noted that the City has discussed the topic a number of times.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Tim Garcia, applicant and owner, stated that because of the slope of the adjacent property, his neighbor’s garage was virtually inaccessible and unusable.  He provided photographs showing the steep drop-off from Kings Road and the views from above the site.  He pointed out that not much of the view would be blocked by his proposed buildings.


Mr. Garcia stated that the recommended conditions were acceptable.  He said he would work with his architect to make sure the building did not exceed the lot coverage limit.


Chairman Hunter asked if Mr. Garcia planned to proceed with his project soon.  Mr. Garcia responded that he had some recent health problems that made walking difficult.  He said he was considering various interior configurations to accommodate the elevator and expected to be ready to build next spring.


Chairman Hunter acknowledged receipt of a letter from Dale and Susan Van Buren.


Dale VanMatre said he and his wife objected to having a building higher than the City’s height limit because it will obstruct his views.


Susan VanMatre noted that the applicant’s photographs do not show the view from their house across the street, looking down.  She pointed out the location of her house, her driveway, and the applicant’s house.


Commissioner Lentz asked if the road would be widened because of the project.  Senior Planner Tune responded that the applicant will be responsible for widening the road along his frontage.  He said a previously approved project will reconfigure the driveway across the street to improve its access.  He noted that these improvements will make that portion of the road safer.


Susan VanMatre added that she had concerns about traffic as well.


Chairman Hunter observed that because of Brisbane’s unusual topographic, the City recognizes the need to allow more flexibility in applying the height limits in certain locations.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission, Chairman Hunter closed the public hearing and invited Commission discussion.


Commissioner Maturo suggested clarifying the language of Condition G, regarding parking.  Senior Planner Tune said Condition G addresses the parallel parking spaces the applicant plans to provide off Humboldt Road, below the site.  He proposed adding “on Humboldt Road” to Condition G.


Commissioner Maturo acknowledged the concerns of the neighbors about view impacts, but said she felt there was little the Planning Commission could do to protect private views.  She noted the relative height of the building will not exceed that of other houses along the street.  She expressed support for renewing the variance as requested.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that the application was straightforward and a variance appeared to be appropriate in this case.


Commissioner Lentz agreed, noting the many alternatives considered by the Commission at previous public hearings before approving the original variance.  He recognized the constraints of building on such a steeply sloped lot.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to conditionally approve the variance as recommended.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Jameel not participating in voting).


Chairman Hunter urged the applicant to proceed with the project as soon as possible to avoid having to renew the variance again in the future.  He encouraged Mr. Garcia to try to address the concerns of his neighbors in the project design.


At 10:30 p.m., Commissioner Hawawini proposed continuing the meeting until 11:00 p.m., and the other Commissioners agreed.

NEW BUSINESS


1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  277-A San Francisco Avenue (1 San Bruno Avenue); Use Permit UP-11-07, Use Permit for 1,907+/- sq. ft. 24-hour private health club; Peter Von Dem Hagen, “Snap Fitness,” applicant; Monica Chung for One San Bruno LLC, owner; APN 007-223-110, -120 & -130


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is proposing a 24-hour gym for the corner ground-floor unit of the mixed-use condominium project under construction at the corner of San Bruno and San Francisco Avenues.  The small size of the gym is expected to support no more than about 400 members; about 12 people would be using the facilities at any given time.  Senior Planner Tune indicated that a part-time fitness consultant will be on-site during the day.   He noted access will be controlled using a swipe card, and the facility will have 24-hour surveillance cameras.


Senior Planner Tune advised that this project requires approval of two use permits, one for a commercial gym in the NCRO-2 District, and another for night operations between 10:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m.  He drew attention to the staff report for the findings required for approval.


Senior Planner Tune noted that the General Plan encourages development of private-sector recreational facilities.  He said the one-hour rated walls and doors will provide both noise insulation and fire safety.  In addition, the applicant proposes prohibiting speakers for television or music, and gym patrons will use headphones to listen to music.  Senior Planner Tune stated that health clubs typically generate much less traffic than the limit approved by the Planning Commission for this location.  


Senior Planner Tune indicated that 30 parking spaces are being provided in the building, although none are required for the ground-floor commercial units.  In addition, 10 on-street parking spaces will be available along the site’s frontages on San Bruno and San Francisco Avenues.  Senior Planner Tune said that based on a recent count, there appears to be a surplus of on-street parking in the surrounding neighborhood.


Senior Planner Tune recommended approving the use permit for the full term of the lease, subject to review after one year to determine if any additional conditions of approval are needed.


Commissioner Jameel asked what other uses would be occupying the first floor of the building.  Senior Planner Tune said he did not know.


Chairman Hunter opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.


Peter Von Dem Hagen, applicant, introduced his associate, Greg Burch.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen said Snap Fitness gyms were designed for neighborhoods and small towns.  He said many members will bike or walk to the facility, so parking is unlikely to be a problem.


Mr. Burch indicated that most users of the facility will spend less than an hour at the gym.  He noted that Snap Fitness’ goal is to make the facility fast, convenient, and affordable.  He said members will receive instruction about how to work out efficiently when they join, and the facility will not have locker rooms or showers.  He observed that with the nearby Community Park and surrounding areas, many people will visit the facility on their way to other destinations.


Mr. Von Dem Hagen commented that the size of the facility and the available equipment will limit the number of people who can be accommodated at any given time.


Chairman Hunter asked what kind of window coverings are proposed.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen said the space will have two or three storefront windows facing north.  Mr. Burch advised that the windows will probably be tinted to minimize glare.  Chairman Hunter explained that the large windows could be a concern during nighttime hours.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen said roll-down shades might be installed.


Chairman Hunter asked if the building owner had any concerns about impacts to the residents living on the second floor.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen stated that the cement floor will be covered with a rubber mat to eliminate noise and vibration, and there will be no loud music.


Chairman Hunter asked if there were any other Snap Fitness gyms in the area.  Mr. Burch said a similar facility recently opened in Redwood City, and another was located in Santa Clara.


Commissioner Hawawini asked why the gym had to operate 24 hours a day.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen said the unlimited hours meet the needs of members to work out at times convenient for them.  He added that most people will use the facility during daytime hours.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed concern about nighttime security.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen said individual members must be 18 years old, and family memberships are available for kids 16 and older.  He noted the 24-hour surveillance camera will be used to monitor the site, and there will be a phone available at the facility in case of emergencies.  He advised that there have been no security problems at other Snap Fitness locations.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if the facility would have free weights.  He noted that some gym equipment can be dangerous if there is no one on-site to assist.  Mr. Burch stated that free weights will be limited, and the equipment has locks to keep the weights in place.  He said all members will meet with a personal trainer to learn how to use the equipment safely.


Commissioner Lentz said he understood the gym would have various types of weights, barbells, and cardio equipment for individual use, but there would be no classes.  He asked what hours are typically the busiest.  Mr. Burch responded that peak hours at large gyms are 6:00 a.m. to 9:00 a.m.  He noted that having the facility open after work hours will help spread usage.


Commissioner Lentz asked what the maximum occupancy for the site was.  Senior Planner Tune said the Building Department and Fire Department will address this issue.  He noted one of the conditions of approval calls for two exits from the facility.  Mr. Burch indicated that the total area was approximately the same as the Community Center.  Chairman Hunter pointed out the sign on the wall limiting its occupancy to 150 people.


Commissioner Lentz observed that gyms have a reputation as pick-up places for members of the opposite sex.  He expressed concern that users of the gym might have to put up with unwanted attention, and asked how this would be handled if no one was present to supervise.  Mr. Burch said large, big-box gyms tend to attract people interested in meeting others, but this small, neighborhood gym will not be conducive to that kind of behavior.  He added that the 24-hour surveillance camera and staffing during daytime hours will help maintain order.


Commissioner Lentz commented that besides injuries from equipment, there is a possibility that a gym user working out alone could suffer a heart attack or some other kind of medical emergency, and he asked how that would be handled.  Mr. Burch responded that all gym users will sign waiver forms.  He pointed out that medical emergencies can occur at any place and any time, not just at gyms.  He noted that the 24-hour surveillance camera will allow regular monitoring of the facility.


Mr. Von Dem Hagen said another option would be to purchase devices users can wear around their necks with a push-button that calls 911.  He added that a few gyms use this kind of system, and Snap Fitness would be willing to accept this as a condition of approval if the City wishes.  Commissioner Lentz recommended adding this condition.


Commissioner Lentz asked about signage to advertise the facility.  Mr. Burch said the gym will have a shielded illuminated sign conforming to City standards and a lighted entry.


Chairman Hunter suggested having motion sensors to turn off interior lights when no one is working out.  Mr. Burch noted another option would be to link the lighting with the door key swipe system so the lights turn on whenever a user enters.


Chairman Hunter asked if membership would be limited to residents of Brisbane.  Mr. Von Dem Hagen replied that membership would not be restricted to Brisbane residents.


Commissioner Maturo asked how many users Snap Fitness anticipates between 10:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m.  Mr. Burch said traffic will be light during those hours, typically one or two people at any given time.


Commissioner Maturo observed that some Crocker Park businesses operate at night, and the gym might attract some of those employees.


Mr. Burch noted the arrangement of the equipment inside the gym is such that treadmills and stationary bikes face out the windows, allowing gym users to watch over the Community Park across the street.


At 11:22 p.m., Chairman Hunter proposed extending the meeting until 11:30 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Lentz and unanimously approved.


Commissioner Maturo asked how noise complaints would be handled.  Mr. Burch said Snap Fitness will make an effort to accommodate the neighbors and respond quickly to any complaints.  He noted the rubber mats and headphones will help ensure that noise is not a problem.  He added that gym users will be reminded to keep their voices down inside and outside the club to minimize disturbances.


Molly Burke, owner of the local Curves fitness facility, claimed that Snap Fitness is a franchise of 24-Hour Fitness.  She said she thought Brisbane had a moratorium on franchises downtown, except in Brisbane Shopping Village.  She emphasized the need to have a trainer on-site at all times to monitor equipment usage and prevent injuries.


Ms. Burke stated that another Snap Fitness outlet will be opening soon in San Francisco less than 3 miles from this location.  In addition, she noted, an independent personal trainer plans to open a shop in the community.  She pointed out that this over-saturation of the fitness market will be bad for everyone’s business.  Ms. Burke talked about ways of estimating the potential target market, and estimated that this facility would only attract about 200 members.


Ms. Burke said Snap Fitness is advertised as a turnkey franchise, and the level of management involvement varies according to the individual location.  She noted there is no guarantee the owners will be checking the 24-hour surveillance camera on a regular basis.  She indicated that the Website also talks about adjusting hours once the facility is up and running. For these reasons, she expressed concern about the safety and security of the facility.


Ms. Burke recommended that anyone staffing the operation be trained in CPR and defibrillation techniques.  She also suggested requiring equipment to monitor heart rates of users to identify potential medical problems.


Mr. Burch stated that he was not aware of any relationship between Snap Fitness and 24-Hour Fitness.  He clarified that the location Ms. Burke mentioned in San Francisco was the applicant’s business address, and a club facility would not be opening there.  He noted that Curves caters only to women, a market not targeted by Snap Fitness.  Mr. Burch said Snap Fitness’ hours and demographics are different from those of other local fitness providers.


Mr. Burch advised that all cardio equipment in the facility has built-in heart rate monitors.  He assured the Planning Commission that the Brisbane Snap Fitness facility will maintain on-site staffing during daytime hours. 


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter, Commissioner Maturo made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Jameel, to close the public hearing.  The motion was unanimously approved and the public hearing was closed.


Commissioner Lentz suggested postponing a decision to allow time for staff to draft additional conditions of approval.  He noted there were a number of points raised by the Commission that should be addressed in the conditions.


Commissioner Hawawini asked for clarification of Brisbane’s policy regarding franchises in the downtown area.  Senior Planner Tune explained that the moratorium on formula retail covers the downtown commercial district and the Brisbane Shopping Village.  He said the moratorium does not cover service businesses.


Chairman Hunter read the definition of what constitutes a formula retail operation and noted that Snap Fitness does not meet the criteria.


Commissioner Hawawini said he sympathized with Ms. Burke’s concerns, but supported the proposed use because Brisbane has no fitness facilities for men to work out.  He noted that Snap Fitness covers a niche not currently served.


Commissioner Hawawini stated his preference for having an attendant present at all times when the facility is open.  He added that he was opposed to nighttime hours between 10:00 p.m. and 5:00 a.m.


Chairman Hunter said he liked the idea of offering residents a choice of fitness facilities.  He noted the 10:00 p.m. to 5:00 a.m. time slot might be convenient for some residents.  He observed that working out in this facility could be safer than working out alone.  Chairman Hunter pointed out that many small homes in Brisbane lack the space for fitness equipment.  He expressed support for approving the use.  He added that the one-year review period gives the community a chance to see how the operation works and make any necessary adjustments.


Commissioner Hawawini clarified that he supported the use, but not the nighttime hours.  He pointed out that the local laundromat has experienced occasional theft and security problems.  He agreed with Chairman Hunter that the one-year review period would give the City an opportunity to address any such issues.


Chairman Hunter recommended keeping lights off when the facility is not in use.


Commissioner Lentz said he believed additional conditions of approval would satisfy the Commission’s concerns.  He agreed with Chairman Hunter that night operations would be beneficial for some people in town.  He stated that, like Commissioner Hawawini, he would prefer to have a staff person present at all times.


Commissioners concurred that the use permit should be approved with conditions.


Chairman Hunter requested that staff draft additional conditions to address the points raised by the Commission.


Commissioner Jameel moved to continue this matter to the November 8 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Maturo and unanimously approved.

ITEMS INITIATED BY STAFF


Senior Planner Tune noted that all Commissioners received notification of the upcoming Baylands Speakers Series and a book by Charles Jencks, one of the speakers.  Associate Planner Johnson reminded Commissioners that the first presentation was scheduled for Monday, October 29.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Chairman Hunter thanked staff for the updated calendar of upcoming events.  He advised that he would not be able to attend the November 1 and November 8 meetings.


Commissioner Jameel said he noticed an article in a recent edition of the West Portal Journal about a new elementary school being constructed with green technology, and he offered to provide a copy for other Commissioners.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Jameel made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Maturo, to adjourn to the Special Meeting of November 1, 2007.  The motion was unanimously approved and the meeting was adjourned at 11:55 p.m.

________________________________
______________________________

William Prince, Director


James Hunter, Chairman

Community Development Department
Planning Commission

